

Issue Analysis

The Limitations of Public-Private **Partnerships**

Recent Lessons from the Surface Transportation and Real Estate Sectors

By Marc Scribner

January 2011

The Limitations of Public-Private Partnerships Recent Lessons from the Surface Transportation and Real Estate Sectors

By Marc Scribner

Executive Summary

Government at all levels in the United States has been slowly moving away from grand central planning schemes and toward markets. One result has been the rise of public-private partnerships (PPPs). Proponents of these arrangements argue that many of the information and transaction cost problems inherent in government institutions can be mitigated by sharing construction, maintenance, and operational responsibilities with profit-motivated private firms. When the status quo is a government monopoly, PPPs should be viewed as preferable in nearly every case.

Unfortunately, PPPs can also drive rent-seeking behavior, and create significant risk of improper collusion between political actors and politically preferred firms and industries. This harms not only taxpayers, but the economy at large, as critical investment decisions are distorted by political considerations. Such shady dealings also serve to delegitimize and discourage privatization efforts and commercial infrastructure investment in general. Worse still, the errors of the public sector component are often blamed on private parties.

This paper examines public-private partnerships and their relation to surface transportation and real estate development, two areas where their use has grown substantially in recent years. These sectors also tend to be intertwined, with investment in transportation infrastructure often coinciding with real estate development or redevelopment. This relationship tends to grow stronger as project size increases, as large-scale developments such as shopping centers and stadiums significantly alter local land-use patterns and demand for transportation.

But these sectors are hardly similar, as the paper's case studies bear out: One has long been dominated by government monopolies and the other has been largely free of political forces. In the case of surface transportation infrastructure, innovative new private-sector financing, management, and ownership regimes have much to offer in terms of minimizing taxpayer exposure to risk, capturing user revenues, and creating an efficient transport network. In contrast, government's recently expanded role in real estate development has increased taxpayer exposure to risk, socialized costs, and concentrated the benefits into the hands of select private developers and special interests.

The popularity of PPPs should not blind policy makers to the fact that these sectors suffer from problems that are markedly different. Outside of limited instances such as the Department of Defense's Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC) program, PPPs in the real estate sector offer very little in terms of social benefits. These arrangements should be avoided.

A responsible path forward would be to utilize PPPs in surface transportation infrastructure development and management, while cutting bureaucratic impediments such as land-use regulations and business licensing to promote redevelopment. In essence, both require reducing political intervention and expanding market opportunities. Only when policy makers realize their own limitations will these sectors be free to maximize wealth creation that could potentially bring about a new era of American prosperity.

Introduction

In recent years, government at all levels in the United States has been gradually moving away from grand central planning schemes and toward markets. One result has been the rise of public-private partnerships (PPPs). Proponents of these arrangements argue that many of the information and transaction-cost problems inherent in government institutions can be mitigated by sharing construction, maintenance, and operational responsibilities with profit-motivated private firms. This is true to some extent; PPPs are certainly preferable to government monopolies.

Unfortunately, PPPs can also drive rent-seeking behavior, and create significant risk of improper collusion between political actors and politically preferred firms and industries. This harms not only taxpayers, but the economy at large, as political considerations distort critical investment decisions. Such shady dealings also serve to delegitimize and discourage privatization efforts and commercial infrastructure investment in general.

This paper examines public-private partnerships and their relation to surface transportation and real estate development, two areas where their use has grown substantially in recent years. These sectors tend to be intertwined, with investment in transportation infrastructure often coinciding with real estate development or redevelopment. However, there is a crucial distinction that must be taken into consideration. While transportation PPPs inject market forces into a sector previously dominated by government monopolies, PPPs in real estate tend to inject politics into the market.

Defining Public-Private Partnerships

The term "public-private partnership" is used to describe a wide variety of arrangements between government and the private sector. These include everything from military contracting to infrastructure management and development. PPPs concerned with the latter have seen growing support among policy makers in recent years, with for-profit private firms taking over traditional infrastructure management of roads, bridges, and tunnels. These arrangements can be broken down broadly into four categories:

Management and lease contracts. Contracts that transfer
management of a public infrastructure project to a private company
for a fixed period of time, while the state retains control over
revenues and investment.

Public-private
partnerships can drive
rent-seeking behavior,
and create significant
risk of improper
collusion between
political actors and
politically preferred
firms and industries.

Private sector
involvement in surface
transportation
infrastructure is
not new. Public and
private turnpikes—
roads that require the
payment of a toll for
passage—have existed
for hundreds, if not
thousands, of years.

- **2.** *Concessions*. Long-term leases that transfer control of revenues and development investment to a private entity for a fixed period of time.
- **3.** *Greenfields*. Newly constructed infrastructure projects where ownership is either retained to some degree by private investors upon completion, or transferred to the state after a fixed period of time.
- **4. Divestitures**. Ownership transfers of existing public infrastructure to private firms, either fully or partially.

While not all PPPs are created equal—and those that promote private ownership of infrastructure in the long-run should certainly be preferred over those that merely lease public infrastructure to private managers—they should be seen as a step in the right direction. However, this only holds when market forces are introduced into the workings of public monopolies. The danger of PPPs is that one can just as easily use the same language to justify the introduction of harmful *political forces* into thriving competitive sectors.

Public versus Private Surface Transportation Infrastructure in U.S. History

Passenger rail and, to a greater extent, roads are often sloppily categorized as "public goods"—goods and services which the market will theoretically underprovide or not provide at all. This is a textbook mislabeling that ignores the historical significance of privately provided surface transportation infrastructure, as well as current private-sector involvement in transportation.

Private sector involvement in surface transportation infrastructure is not new. Public and private turnpikes—roads that require the payment of a toll for passage—have existed for hundreds, if not thousands, of years.² In the United States, turnpikes enjoyed limited success in the 18th and 19th centuries, before being virtually eliminated early in the 20th century.³ Renewed interest in tolls occurred just prior to the Second World War and continued until the passage of the National Interstate and Defense Highways Act in 1956.⁴ Only in the last couple decades have toll roads again become politically palatable, with many taxpayers now preferring tolls to increases in fuel taxes as means to fund road construction and upkeep.⁵ This is important not only in terms of getting road financing right, but also because tolls are the most efficient cost-recovery mechanism for private firms.⁶

Private roads serving residential areas also have enjoyed limited historical and contemporary success in the U.S. These are typically financed and managed by local property developers and owners' associations, many of which allow public traffic. The advantage of these private roads is that investment and use decisions are made in close consultation with the affected stakeholders—the abutting property owners. Roads controlled by private developers and owners' associations can accommodate owners' preferences, which may be at odds with one-size-fits-all government regulation, such as narrower roads and smaller building setbacks. 8

During the 19th century, private streets were constructed in St. Louis. The "private-place model" was successful for several decades, until new municipal ordinances granted the city the exclusive right to install and maintain "sewers, sewer inlets, water mains, gas mains, underground conduits for electric wires, fire plugs, lamp posts and other conveniences." Essentially, owners of private streets lost the ability to control their properties. Many gave up and lobbied the city to take over ownership and management. But with the recent rise of common interest housing developments (often referred to as "gated communities" or "private communities"), private streets have been making a modest comeback. 10

Private involvement in surface transportation was not limited to roads. Prior to the middle of the 20th century, passenger rail infrastructure in the United States—including track used for intercity service, commuter service, and urban mass transit—had been privately built, owned, and operated. In the past, private firms owned and managed New York City's subway and commuter rail systems, Chicago's El, and the nation's cross-country intercity passenger rail network.¹¹

The poor state of private rail transit following World War II was in part a consequence of the massive economic distortions and dislocations caused by the federal government's heavy intervention into industry to support the war effort. However, rail transit had been losing market share for years following the first auto-driven suburban expansion after World War I. The streetcar industry, for example, was in a financial death spiral long before the outbreak of World War II. Unfortunately, these inefficient and unpopular (at least in terms of ridership) transit networks were put on government-funded life support for decades—and many continue to limp along to this day.

Roads controlled by private developers and owners' associations can accommodate owners' preferences, which may be at odds with one-size-fits-all government regulation.

If the surface transportation sector is going to keep up with the demands of the 21st century economy, it is crucial for policy makers to address the inefficiencies of the current government-dominated system.

If the surface transportation sector is going to keep up with the demands of the 21st century economy, it is crucial for policy makers to address the inefficiencies of the current government-dominated system. A growing body of scholarly literature suggests that the private sector's role in the surface transportation sector should be significantly increased.¹⁴ Public-private partnerships are one plausible means to achieving this end.

Surface Transportation Infrastructure and PPPs

Following shocks to the transportation system during the 1970s fuel crisis, public officials began looking to alternative transportation models, including introducing the private sector and market forces into the building and maintenance of infrastructure. While outright privatization is still rare, duties formerly performed by public transportation authorities have been transferred to private firms in the form of public-private partnerships.

Before discussing transportation PPPs in the United States, it is useful to briefly survey the international scene. PPP involvement in transportation infrastructure has become quite popular in many developing nations. These countries typically lack sound political and legal institutions, face heavy public debt loads, and their governments have not developed the sophisticated financing tools that would enable them to tap into private capital. As a result, many have turned to private developers for assistance in constructing, maintaining, and improving transport infrastructure.

During the 1990s, private firms invested more than \$60 billion on 279 turnpike projects in 26 developing countries. ¹⁵ These investments were allocated to more than 21,000 miles of toll roads, bridges, and tunnels. ¹⁶ This period also saw a rise in private sector involvement in rail infrastructure investment. During 1990-1997, private investors committed over \$14 billion to rehabilitate, manage, and/or build 37 rail projects in developing countries. ¹⁷ The majority of this was invested in greenfield and divestiture projects. ¹⁸ Greenfields, at least in the surface transport sector, are almost exclusively build-operate-and-transfer projects, in which the government eventually takes possession of the rail or road infrastructure after a fixed period of time. Divestiture projects tend to stop short of outright privatization, with most only being partially turned over to private owners.

While \$14 billion is a drop in the bucket in terms of overall global rail expenditures, it indicates a willingness by private firms to invest in high-risk surface transportation infrastructure projects. This is especially the case for those projects that have at least a partial long-term private ownership component.

Global governmental interest in transport PPPs has continued into the 21st century. Investment in PPP transportation projects during 2001-2007 increased by 32.4 percent compared to investment during 1994-2000. ¹⁹ Although private transportation infrastructure development suffered a slump in the early 2000s, the market recovered quickly and private activity remained relatively robust until the latest downturn. ²⁰ It is unclear how long a PPP recovery might take, but divestitures in particular may benefit from the recession as public funding for transportation infrastructure projects becomes scarcer and officials are forced to become more creative in their financing methods.

Increasing private sector involvement in transportation is a positive development, but there are right ways to involve private firms, and then there are wrong ones. Many of the problems associated with transport PPPs concern concession projects²¹—those where private firms hold management and construction responsibilities, but not ownership, and those rights are transferred back to the state after a fixed period of time. For the most part, the problems stem from the fact that merely transferring management fails to shift risk to the appropriate parties. Feasibility studies and traffic forecasts are often overly optimistic, and political factors—such as opposition to tolls *out of principle*, shifting regulatory frameworks, and cronyism and a lack of competition in procurement and contracting—exacerbate the risk-sharing problems.²²

Unfortunately, concession projects remain the most popular form of public-private partnership in transportation. Government officials are more likely to agree to a PPP project if they are able to retain ownership in the long run without taking on the financial and construction risks. This is a serious problem. If government is going to engage in concession partnerships with private industry, it must accept that transferring *all* associated project risk—including inflation and exchange rate risk to financing—to private firms will increase the total cost of the project.²³ Likewise, if government retains too much risk (particularly in the construction phase), the resulting moral hazard to the firm significantly diminishes the project's chances of success and greatly increases the likelihood of cost overruns and construction delays.

Concession agreements serve an important role as first steps toward privatization. Concessionaires are in many ways better suited to promote the long-term interests of building and maintaining an efficient transportation system. Concession agreements offer more certainty to future toll rates than public transportation authorities. Firms are more

Increasing private
sector involvement in
transportation is
a positive development,
but there are right
ways to involve private
firms, and then there
are wrong ones.

In the United States, policy makers began to seriously examine PPPs as solutions to a variety of hardships faced by the existing public monopoly model of surface transportation in the 1990s.

aggressive in keeping costs low and in attracting motorists—they can take capital depreciation tax write-offs, and can tap into private capital in ways that government agencies cannot.²⁴

In the United States, policy makers began to seriously examine PPPs as solutions to a variety of hardships faced by the existing public monopoly model of surface transportation in the 1990s. The following examples focus on PPP roads. In the United States, intercity passenger rail is controlled by quasi-governmental monopoly Amtrak, and, save a few very limited examples, regional and urban rail transit authorities do not seem willing to experiment with PPPs beyond the design and building phases.

California. Successful transportation public-private partnerships face many government hurdles in California. In the early 1990s, the California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) initiated three pilot PPP projects in Southern California and one in Northern California.²⁵ Only two of the four were ever implemented: State Route (SR) 91 Express Lanes in Orange County and SR-125 in San Diego County.²⁶

The SR-91 toll lanes in Orange County were built in just over a year, with Caltrans estimating that they would have taken at least until 2001 to compete were the private sector not involved.²⁷ A consortium of private investors secured a 35-year concession to operate the tollway, and financed the entire \$135 million project.²⁸ However, the agreement between Caltrans and the consortium mandated a three-mile "protection zone" adjacent to the lanes. This protectionist move prohibited Caltrans from adding competing lanes within the zone—either publicly or privately funded—and specified a bizarre series of restrictions on investment rate of return, maintenance, and infrastructure improvements.²⁹

In less than a decade, these contract provisions and the resulting practices had led to a rapidly deteriorating situation, with confusion and panic on all sides. The consortium was facing internal pressure from investors and became involved in several protracted legal battles with Caltrans and other interests.³⁰ In 2002, the California Assembly passed legislation that authorized the Orange County Transportation Authority (OCTA) to buy out the concessionaire, shut down the protection zone, and eliminate tolls at the end of the 35-year period.³¹ The legislation also prohibited OCTA from entering into new PPP agreements with potential SR-91 concessionaires, and required that all future franchise agreements be approved by the legislature.

The story of SR-125 is equally absurd, albeit in different ways. SR-125 involved building a new 12.5-mile \$650-million road between SR-905 and SR-54 in San Diego County.³² The project was also a 35-year build-operate-and transfer concession, but it took *nine years* for the project to receive final approval from state and federal environmental authorities.³³ In 2002, the original private investment consortium sold its interest to Macquarie Group, an Australian infrastructure development, financing, and management firm, before construction had even begun.³⁴ The southern tolled portion, since renamed the South Bay Expressway, eventually opened in 2007. Macquarie was optimistic about the project's future profitability,³⁵ but in early 2010, Macquarie's subsidiary, South Bay Expressway, Ltd., and its partner, California Transportation Ventures, Inc., filed for Chapter 11 bankruptcy protection.³⁶

Illinois. In 1958, Chicago opened the 7.8-mile Chicago Skyway, an elevated tollway linking the downtown Chicago Loop with the Indiana Toll Road. Due to poor transportation planning and fiscal mismanagement, the city was unable to repay construction revenue bonds into the 1990s. After years of heated debate, the city finalized a \$1.83 billion, 99-year concession agreement in 2005 with a consortium consisting of Macquarie and Cintra, a Spanish infrastructure developer.³⁷

The concession agreement stipulated that in exchange for granting Macquarie-Cintra the exclusive right to all toll revenue over the 99-year lease, the consortium agreed to complete specific infrastructure improvements, install an electronic toll-collection system, improve throughput, and numerous other city government demands detailed in 300 pages of compliance requirements.³⁸ Within six months of operation, the newly managed Skyway implemented electronic tolls—now fully compatible with the multistate E-ZPass toll-collection network—which helped increase average toll plaza throughput from 300 to nearly 800 transactions per hour. This increased toll revenues and decreased congestion.³⁹

The \$1.83-billion infusion allowed the City of Chicago to repay \$855 million in debt, fill a \$375 million budget shortfall, and improve its debt rating to save millions annually in interest payments.⁴⁰ It also funded a \$500-million long-term reserve and a \$375-million medium-term reserve for the city.⁴¹

Indiana. Opened in 1956, the Indiana Toll Road (ITR) spans the 157-mile width of the state, from the Ohio to the Illinois state line.⁴² After his election in 2004, Governor Mitch Daniels (R) ordered the Indiana Finance Authority (IFA) to investigate the feasibility of leasing the ITR to a private concessionaire.⁴³ Macquarie and Cintra formed the consortium ITR Concession Company and made the winning bid, agreeing to pay the state \$3.8 billion in exchange for a 75-year concession.⁴⁴

Unlike the Chicago Skyway, however, the ITR concession required the approval of the state legislature, which took around six months.⁴⁵ Also unlike the Chicago Skyway, the concession agreement establishes a protection zone with a 10-mile radius, prohibiting the state from investing in any limited access highway for the term of the lease.⁴⁶

The authorizing legislation also mandates that the \$3.8 billion generated from the ITR concession be used almost entirely for transportation-related funding.⁴⁷ It is difficult to determine the effect of this. On one hand, the City of Chicago dedicated a significant amount of its \$1.83 billion on arguably wasteful discretionary spending. On the other, committing \$3.8 billion to future transportation expenditures will likely incentivize the development of more poorly planned public transportation projects.

Texas. Two developers, Cintra and Zachry American Infrastructure of Houston, partnered under Texas' comprehensive development agreement (CDA) statutes—PPPs are officially known as CDAs in Texas—to form the SH 130 Concession Company for the purpose of completing SH-130's segments 5 and 6, which make up the 40-mile extension of the Central Texas Turnpike south of Austin to San Antonio. Cintra-Zachry paid the state a \$25 million up-front concession fee and will finance the \$1.3 billion project.⁴⁸ This arrangement allowed the Texas state Department of Transportation to shift the risk of designing and building the highway to the concessionaire, and indicators suggest that the project will come in well under budget.⁴⁹

New turnpikes faced opposition from interest groups and the state legislature, with some politicians going so far as to suggest a two-year moratorium on CDAs. As the Reason Foundation's Robert Poole pointed out in 2007, a moratorium would have disastrous long-term consequences: "It is naïve to think that today's flurry of private-sector activity in Texas would freeze-frame, to resume business-as-usual 28 months later." Thankfully, policy makers recognized the potential harm and opted to continue CDA activities. SH-130—which will become the first privately

designed, constructed, and operated open tollway in Texas—is scheduled to be completed in November 2012.⁵¹

Cintra-Zachry is also involved in a far broader and more innovative project, the Trans-Texas Corridor (TTC). The TTC is accurately described as "visionary" not just in its scope, 52 but in its guiding principles: "The Trans-Texas Corridor must be built with public/private partnerships in order to minimize costs to taxpayers," and, "Government does not have all the answers to the transportation challenges facing Texas and needs the innovation of the private sector."53 This should be a breath of fresh air for anyone interested in challenging the government-monopoly model of transportation management and infrastructure development. The Texas Department of Transportation estimates the TTC will take 50 years to complete, but has prioritized a new 600-mile toll road that will extend from Oklahoma to Mexico. 54 Preliminary analysis by Cintra-Zachry concludes that seven major turnpike segments could be completed in the near term, and the consortium offered to invest \$6 billion to design, build, and operate a 316-mile toll road between Dallas and San Antonio as part of the TTC-35 project.⁵⁵

In late 2009 after strong public opposition over various aspects of the proposed project became apparent, the Texas Department of Transportation announced it was rescinding the concession rights from Cintra-Zachry and canceling TTC-35 and the state legislature also failed to reauthorize the use of CDAs.⁵⁶ In 2010, the Federal Highway Administration formally ended the project.⁵⁷ While many cheered the sunset of CDAs, some industry experts remain cautiously optimistic about long-term PPP prospects in Texas.⁵⁸

Virginia. Pocahontas Parkway in the Greater Richmond area was the first transportation PPP project completed since passage of the state's Public-Private Transportation Act of 1995.⁵⁹ Pocahontas Parkway is an 8.8-mile four-lane toll road linking I-95 with I-295 just south of the Richmond International Airport.⁶⁰ While the initial contract suffered from severe revenue shortfalls,⁶¹ Australian toll operator Transurban took over the project in 2007 and secured a 99-year concession to exclusively maintain and improve Pocahontas Parkway.⁶² Since then, Transurban has been able to dig out of the earlier debt it had assumed as part of the concession agreement and resolved the previous problems with revenue shortfalls.⁶³ It is estimated that without the PPP project, a traditional public road connecting I-95 and I-295 would have taken at least 15 years just to secure financing.⁶⁴

The Trans-Texas

Corridor is accurately described as

"visionary" not just in its scope, but in its guiding principles.

Recently, the Dulles
Greenway had
been the target of
misleading, politicized
attacks over scheduled
toll increases.

Virginia is also home to the Dulles Greenway, a 14-mile, six-lane PPP toll road that connects the state-owned Dulles Toll Road to Leesburg in Loudoun County. The project was completed in 1995, but the original owner defaulted after revenue and traffic were far lower than predicted. However, the concession was taken over by Australia's Macquarie Group, which has since introduced a number of efficiency-enhancing measures, such as variable pricing and subscribing to the E-ZPass electronic toll-collection network. 66

Recently, the Dulles Greenway had been the target of misleading, politicized attacks over scheduled toll increases. Virginia Congressman Frank Wolf (R) denounced the Greenway toll increases as "highway robbery. It's a disgrace." Wolf also implied that the increases were unscheduled. The truth is that the toll schedule is and has always been set by the Virginia State Corporation Commission, and that it in part uses an inflation index to determine permissible toll increases. He also failed to mention that there are "free," taxpayer-funded alternative routes—of course, those suffer from serious congestion problems, which is why the Dulles Greenway was built in the first place.

As shortfalls in government revenue since the recent economic downturn have made many of the more ambitious surface transportation projects more difficult, PPPs offer alternative financing solutions. States such as Texas and Virginia—the leaders of innovative PPPs in the United States—still face ideological opposition, but the trend seems to be against the government monopolists.

Real Estate Development and PPPs

Another sector that has seen a rise in public-private partnerships in recent years is real estate. Moreover, transportation and real estate are deeply intertwined. Many of the PPPs involving comprehensive property development or redevelopment have large transportation infrastructure components.

PPPs in the real estate sector can play a positive, albeit very limited role. Since the Base Realignment and Closure (BRAC) program's inception, the Pentagon has faced the difficult task of deciding what to do with property formerly occupied by military installations. One solution—provided the land is not severely contaminated by military waste—is redeveloping the parcels into commercial properties. ⁶⁹ A 2002 RAND

Corporation study found that real estate PPPs will be crucial in the Army's efforts to reduce excess real property holdings and property upkeep costs. ⁷⁰ BRAC PPPs are one example of where government can trim its real estate holdings and management responsibilities. Numerous others exist across the country, ranging from private developer LCOR's lease of the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office Headquarters Campus⁷¹ to the redevelopment of the James A. Farley Post Office in New York City. ⁷²

However, while these are welcome instances of government reducing its real estate footprint, most real property PPPs in the United States involve government asserting power that it had not exercised in the past—generally under the guise of "economic development."

Since the U.S. Supreme Court's 2005 *Kelo v. New London* decision, significant public attention has come to focus on government intervention in property development.⁷³ The case centered on a comprehensive redevelopment plan meant to augment pharmaceutical giant Pfizer's new research and development campus in New London, Connecticut (Pfizer announced construction in 1998 and decided to close the facility in 2009).⁷⁴ The city devised a plan, financed in part by \$15 million in bonds, that included financing for the Fort Trumbull State Park and a mixed-use development adjacent to the Pfizer campus.⁷⁵ City planners estimated that the project would create 1,000 jobs and bring in new tax revenue.⁷⁶

After several homeowners refused to sell, the City of New London initiated eminent domain condemnations through a public development corporation set up to complete the plan. The private developer of the mixed-use property was to receive a 99-year lease at \$1 annually in exchange for developing the property in a manner consistent with the city's plan.⁷⁷

The U.S. Supreme Court, in an unfortunate 5-4 decision, upheld the Connecticut Supreme Court's ruling that private property takings for redevelopment purposes are constitutionally sound.⁷⁸ The lower court found that projected increased tax revenues and job creation resulting from potential economic development satisfied the requirements of the Fifth Amendment's Takings Clause, which restricts private property condemnations by government only when the land is taken for "public use" and the owner is given "just compensation." This ruling, many legal scholars fear, has essentially rendered the Takings Clause meaningless in terms of its ability to actually protect individual property owners from

Since the U.S. Supreme Court's 2005 Kelo v.

New London decision, significant public attention has come to focus on government intervention in property development.

Land-use restrictions such as zoning distort real estate markets and are often used to justify publicsector involvement in real estate, under the argument that the private sector is incapable of fighting city hall—or so the story goes.

unnecessary and unjust seizures. Justice Sandra Day O'Connor went as far to write in her dissent that the *Kelo* decision's effect was "to wash out any distinction between private and public use of property—and thereby to effectively delete the words 'for public use' from the Takings Clause."80

Fundamentally, property development is an area where government has very little positive to contribute. Government cannot accurately forecast future economic conditions, as the New London-Pfizer situation demonstrates. Public officials have far less expertise in real estate development than private sector investors. Moreover, land-use restrictions such as zoning distort real estate markets and are often used to justify public-sector involvement in real estate, under the argument that the private sector is incapable of fighting city hall—or so the story goes.

A March 2010 study on New York City rezoning, by New York University's Furman Center for Real Estate and Urban Policy, found that upzoned areas—those where zoning restrictions were eased to allow more types of development—were predominately populated by lower-income minorities outside of "high growth areas." While upzoning will have beneficial effects on the neighborhood and the city as a whole, eliminating burdensome land-use restrictions such as zoning altogether would be preferable. Removing these restrictions would also neutralize the red-tape cutting argument for *more* government involvement in real estate development.

Real estate development policy nationwide has also become beholden to ideologically motivated planners. The so-called "smart growth" and "New Urbanism" movements, which aim to promote high-density "sustainable" and "livable" urban development, dominate urban development policy discussions across the country. These advocates have also received support from government entities such as the Environmental Protection Agency. 82 Proponents desire to limit "suburban sprawl" and attempt to create denser developments closer to the urban cores, supported by expensive public "livability" projects and transit systems. A new method of promoting and enforcing this ideology is the form-based code.

Form-based codes, which have become popular as zoning alternatives in the southeastern United States, go far beyond the government invasiveness of Euclidian zoning regulation.⁸³ In essence, form-based codes further undermine the spontaneous order that characterized the real estate market prior to the U.S. Supreme Court's seminal 1926 *Euclid* v. *Ambler Realty* decision, which held that separation-

of-uses zoning was constitutional, by greatly enhancing the ability of central planners to dictate the terms of development. Unlike traditional zoning, form-based codes specify regulatory compliance and land-use requirements that go beyond broad separation of uses restrictions. While they are touted as an improvement over zoning, form-based codes are in reality considerably worse. Public-sector meddling is increased across the board—as are the resulting distortions. This includes new requirements on green space (*e.g.*, shade trees on private property and public parks), accessibility to public transit, and construction guidelines.

Government in recent years has grown more interested in "aiding" the private sector in real estate development through PPPs. The justifications generally given are that markets alone cannot bring about redevelopment in certain areas—although, if true, policy makers rarely try to understand why that is the case—and the existing public institutions are inadequate or counterproductive. Most often, this entails either a comprehensive redevelopment plan as was seen in *Kelo* or the development of large single-purpose structures such as stadiums and indoor shopping malls. The following examples highlight the problems inherent in this sort of activity.

Minnesota. The Twin Cities have a long history of expensive, poorly planned development projects. Notable cases include the Hubert H. Humphrey Metrodome in Minneapolis' Downtown East neighborhood, St. Paul's downtown revitalization efforts, and various aborted urban renewal projects in impoverished north Minneapolis. The Minneapolis-St. Paul metro area is home to approximately 2.87 million people, with less than a quarter of them residing in Minneapolis and St. Paul proper. ⁸⁶ City officials see this as a problem, and have launched several development PPPs designed to attract new residents, businesses, and retail customers from the suburbs as well as from other regions.

Downtown Minneapolis' Block E remains one of the most controversial projects ever undertaken by the city. In 1987, the city council voted to condemn the entire block, after years of threats of redevelopment. 87 Prior to its razing, the block was dominated by adult-oriented businesses, which attracted a clientele that city officials found undesirable. Nearly overnight, Block E went from a somewhat seedy business district to full-blown urban wasteland, complete with gang-controlled open-air drug markets. The neighborhood's astronomically

The Twin Cities
have a long history
of expensive,
poorly planned
development projects.

The retail and entertainment development formerly known as Xanadu Meadowlands—recently renamed The Meadowlands—has been plagued with problems since the planning stage.

high crime rates (according to police statistics, about 25 percent of all downtown crime took place on Block E in the late 1980s⁸⁸) led to local residents dubbing the city "Murderapolis."⁸⁹

Over the past few decades, the city has undertaken some strange crime-fighting and urban development programs, including blasting Italian opera music over large speakers on the street corners to annoy drug-dealing gang members, 90 and the construction of a new \$148 million shopping mall and a hotel—with \$39 million in public support—when the entire downtown was watching its retail consumer base dry up. 91

Block E has been a complete failure. On December 31, 2009, the original developer of the retail complex, McCaffery Interests Inc., sold its stake to Union Labor Life Insurance Co. (ULLICO), the notoriously mismanaged union-owned financial services company. The Minneapolis *Star Tribune*, whose editorial page ranks among the chief cheerleaders for public real estate investment in Minneapolis, was optimistic at this change in ownership:

The new ownership arrangement at Block E should help the struggling entertainment and retail complex capitalize on two big changes in downtown Minneapolis: the new Twins ballpark opening in April, and a redesigned Hennepin Avenue that includes two-way auto traffic and pedestrian improvements.⁹³

However, within four months, ULLICO announced it was selling Block E to Minneapolis condo developer Bob Lux.⁹⁴ The new Minnesota Twins stadium, Target Field, has since opened, but retailers continue to vacate their spaces or file for bankruptcy.⁹⁵

New Jersey. The retail and entertainment development formerly known as Xanadu Meadowlands—recently renamed The Meadowlands⁹⁶—has been plagued with problems since the planning stage. The East Rutherford megamall is located on the site of the Meadowlands Sports Complex, about seven miles west of Midtown Manhattan in Bergen County, and would be the largest retail and entertainment complex in the United States.⁹⁷ In addition to the shopping mall, Xanadu was to include an indoor ski jump, a basketball arena, a ballpark, a luxury hotel, and office towers.⁹⁸

The 4.8-million square foot project was expected to cost \$1.3 billion when developers Mills Corporation—which had originally proposed the

mall in 1998—and Mack-Cali Realty Corporation won the winning bid in February 2003.⁹⁹ In March 2003, losing developers Hartz Mountain and Westfield America Trust both sued the New Jersey Sports and Exposition Authority (NJSEA), the state agency that owns the Meadowlands property, in an attempt to halt the deal.¹⁰⁰ These lawsuits were ultimately unsuccessful, but the initial optimism over the project was already waning.

The NJSEA and Mills/Mack-Cali originally estimated an opening two years after groundbreaking, which occurred after the development consortium secured a 175-year lease from NJSEA in 2004. 101 In 2005, the New York Giants, a Meadowlands Sports Complex tenant, filed suit in New Jersey Superior Court in an attempt to halt construction of Xanadu. 102 The Giants claimed the project violated their lease agreement by obstructing views from the stadium, among other reasons. 103 This lawsuit was also unsuccessful, but Mills was already in deep financial trouble. In the spring of 2006, Mills had laid off 15 percent of its staff, shareholders had filed suit, and several state attorneys general and the Securities and Exchange Commission were investigating the company, 104 which soon announced it was looking for buyers.

Mills was eventually sold to Indianapolis-based Simon Property Group, which abandoned the project after financier Lehman Brothers collapsed and other lenders pulled out of what they believed was a doomed development. Yanadu was then taken over by a new consortium led by Colony Capital, a real estate developer. The project continued to suffer from financing difficulties, which led to ongoing work stoppages. By this time, the budget ballooned to \$2.3 billion. Dan Fasulo, managing director of real estate analysis firm Real Capital Analytics, described the Xanadu project as "too big to fail," citing extensive public liabilities.

In February 2010, billionaire Stephen M. Ross's Related Companies, a major Manhattan developer, announced it was taking over the project. This followed the release of a report authored by the transition team of Governor Chris Christie (R), which attacked Xanadu for its "failed business model" and which called on the state of New Jersey to tell the developers to "open or surrender the property" back to NJSEA. The report concluded:

There is no leasing plan making material on-site progress. The physical activities of construction are at a standstill, if not abandonment. The construction loan is out of balance. There are no monies readily available to finish construction

Dan Fasulo,
managing director
of real estate analysis
firm Real Capital
Analytics, described
the Xanadu project
as "too big to fail."

of public areas or tenant improvements. Most, if not all, of announced major tenants have an "escape clause" solely dependent on leasing—or lack thereof.¹¹⁰

Atlantic Yards
required extensive
use of eminent
domain—both
the threat of
condemnation and
condemnation itself.

Officials were confident that Ross would be able to secure \$500 million to \$700 million in new financing and that an opening date could be expected as soon as mid-2011. However, in early July 2010, the role of Related Companies was still unclear, and the state was mulling the option of providing \$180 million in emergency financing in a last-ditch attempt to save the project. Ultimately, the state was unable to reach an agreement with Ross. In August, senior lenders foreclosed. As of December 3, 2010, Xanadu's lenders had yet to find another developer.

Officials are considering tax increment financing (TIF), a method of public financing in which construction debt is financed by expected future tax revenue increases (the increment) that occur as a result of the property included in TIF district being more productive in the future. This, however, carries significant risk—public services may be overprovided, and the likely possibility of harmful real estate market distortions should concern local policy makers.

New York. About 15 miles southeast of Xanadu, an equally troubled real estate PPP complex is currently under development. Atlantic Yards is a mixed-use residential and commercial project comprised of 17 high-rise buildings located on the border of the Fort Greene and Prospect Heights neighborhoods in Brooklyn. ¹¹⁵ The development also includes a sports arena, since named the Barclays Center, which will serve as the new home of the New Jersey Nets NBA franchise. ¹¹⁶

Atlantic Yards is the brainchild of real estate developer Bruce Ratner, who heads Cleveland-based Forest City Enterprises' New York subsidiary and is also part-owner of the New Jersey Nets. ¹¹⁷ In 2003, Ratner partnered with the Empire State Development Corporation (ESDC), New York State's public development financing agency, to redevelop a 22-acre zone comprised of a rail yard used by the Metropolitan Transportation Authority's (MTA) Long Island Rail Road and several parcels of private property adjacent to it. ¹¹⁸

Unlike Xanadu, however, which is being built on land wholly owned by the state of New Jersey, Ratner's Atlantic Yards required extensive use of eminent domain—both the threat of condemnation and condemnation itself. Forest City Ratner Companies (FCRC) lobbied

heavily for this power, and the ESDC and supportive local politicians were more than happy to comply.

FCRC and ESDC touted a study authored by Smith College economist Andrew Zimbalist, which claimed that Atlantic Yards would bring the city 10,000 permanent jobs and \$812.7 million to city and state coffers. It is well-known as a hired gun for professional sports stadium promoters, rarely finding a potential public-financed stadium he doesn't like. His 2003 report for FCRC was immediately criticized by a variety of economists and urban planning scholars for serious methodological flaws and overly optimistic revenue projections. This has become quite common for Zimbalist. In fact, three separate courts tossed out or disallowed his testimony in 2008, citing concerns with Zimbalist's credibility as an expert.

The negative reports didn't stop Ratner. FCRC and ESDC have moved forward with the project, which will put taxpayers on the hook for at least \$1.6 billion. Page 122 Moreover, the residents and business owners fighting to save their neighborhood from the wrecking ball faced opposition from "community activists" Al Sharpton and Bertha Lewis, CEO of the now-defunct Association of Community Organizations for Reform Now (ACORN). Was later discovered that Ratner promised ACORN the control of low-income housing projects and quietly funneled millions of dollars into the organization, in exchange for Lewis's and ACORN's support. Page 125 Ratner got it. Lewis went to the press and staged demonstrations, and went so far as to claim that property owners opposed to condemnation harbored racial biases.

Landowners fighting ESDC's eminent domain condemnations were largely defeated in early 2010, with the courts finding no wrongdoing in Ratner and company's private property seizures. ¹²⁷ It should be noted that New York's eminent domain statute ranks among the worst in the nation in terms of the ability of owners to defend their property holdings from government condemnation. ¹²⁸ The court challenges continue, but there seems to be little hope for Fort Greene and Prospect Heights residents and business owners.

Pennsylvania. Pittsburgh's population has declined by about 50 percent since 1950.¹²⁹ As is the case with many declining industrial cities, civic leaders are seemingly offended by this trend—as if they somehow are entitled to residents, jobs, and economic growth. Rather than focusing on easing the public sector's burden on the private sector, city officials have

Rather than focusing on easing the public sector's burden on the private sector, city officials have chosen to inject politics even further into the local economy.

The District of
Columbia has
struggled with
redevelopment
for the past
several decades.

chosen to inject politics even further into the local economy. Beginning in the mid-1990s, the city—through its Urban Redevelopment Authority (URA)—began purchasing large parcels of property for the purposes of redevelopment.¹³⁰

Then-Mayor Tom Murphy (D) proposed that the city redevelop downtown's Fifth and Forbes corridor. Murphy courted Chicago developer Urban Retail Properties and signed an option agreement with the company in 1997. The proposed \$400-million redevelopment plan focused on creating 400,000 square feet of new retail space. In 1999, Urban Retail Properties obtained approval from the city for a 500,000-square-foot mixed-use development and began actively promoting it, with the promise of \$53.5 million in public funds. 133

Former City Councilman Sala Udin and the Pittsburgh Downtown Partnership formed the Downtown Planning Collaborative in early 2000. 134 The goal of this organization was to create planning recommendations for government and developers. Some sample recommendations include: Organic food stores, street performers, folk music clubs, a potential SmithKline Beecham "concept store," and expanded light rail. 135

Thankfully, the Collaborative also explicitly opposed the city using eminent domain to condemn private property, ¹³⁶ although this was largely moot given that much of the property was already owned by the URA. Following an outcry from residents and business owners, Murphy declared eminent domain condemnations for Fifth and Forbes redevelopment off the table. ¹³⁷

This turned out to be a wise decision. When one of the major retailers decided against opening a downtown Pittsburgh location in late 2000, Urban Retail Properties pulled out of the project. The city had essentially wasted three years on a project that would never materialize. A series of developers and failed projects followed. During the next 10 years, no fewer than four redevelopment proposals were floated. Eventually, local developer Millcraft Industries began considering more surgical redevelopment opportunities.

By the end of the decade, the city had largely abandoned the idea of centrally planned comprehensive redevelopment. Millcraft has been slowly redeveloping parts of the downtown piece by piece, and has been quite successful with new commercial and residential properties. ¹⁴⁰ Some neighborhood activists, however, still question the long-term viability of these projects. ¹⁴¹

Washington, D.C. The District of Columbia has struggled with redevelopment for the past several decades. Following the assassination of Martin Luther King, Jr., in 1968, the city was literally set ablaze. The rioting destroyed many commercial corridors and working- to middle-class residential neighborhoods. Much of the city remains scarred by the riots to this day.

In 1995, notorious D.C. Mayor Marion Barry had been reelected and the city's finances were placed under control of a federally appointed financial control board. The federal receivership lasted for six years. During this period, reformers on the city council began examining redevelopment options for some of the areas destroyed in 1968. Much of this involved property along the Washington Metrorail, a rail transit system built in the 1970s that has been gradually expanded. One interesting example of redevelopment planning centered around the Navy Yard neighborhood in Southeast Washington, on the west banks of the Anacostia River.

Historically, the neighborhood was dominated by the Washington Navy Yard, a facility that saw continuous operation from the birth of the capital in the late 18th century until the years following World War II, when it was drastically scaled back. Already in decline, the neighborhood was dealt a death blow when a portion of Interstate 395 cut through it. Has separated the Anacostia riverfront portion from Capitol Hill, and the neighborhood—particularly the residential and industrial zones closest to the river—became overrun with crime. From the middle of the 20th century until the early 2000s, very little economic development took place around the Navy Yard. From the 1960s until the early 2000s, the area was home to several bars and nightclubs, most of which catered to D.C.'s gay community.

Following a BRAC decision to consolidate Naval Sea Systems
Command (NAVSEA) to Washington Navy Yard in 1995 and—a few years
later—the decision to build a new 1.35-million-square-foot Department of
Transportation facility, city officials began to lead a coordinated push for
comprehensive redevelopment PPPs in the neighborhood.¹⁴⁹

Many local officials and community activists had long sought to bring a Major League Baseball (MLB) franchise to the district, which had lacked a major league team since the Washington Senators relocated to Arlington, Texas, after the 1971 season, and were renamed the Texas Rangers. City officials and their allies in the business community (such as large developers Forest City and Lerner) lobbied MLB for an expansion

As cost estimates
became public,
the massive
ballpark project
attracted opposition
from across the
ideological spectrum.

The elements of these five real estate PPPs vary greatly, but all share some key characteristics: fiscal mismanagement, handouts to business or labor interests (or both), and top-down central planning.

team. In 2004, they got their wish when MLB and the city reached an agreement to move the Montreal Expos to D.C.¹⁵¹ The team was renamed the Washington Nationals. Following this, the city's development agents began aggressively acquiring property in the neighborhood.

As cost estimates became public, the massive ballpark project attracted opposition from across the ideological spectrum. The city often highlighted the \$611 million price tag on the stadium itself, of which \$535 million was to be financed through the sale of municipal bonds. Unfortunately, given several missteps—including requiring Project Labor Agreements (PLAs) that turned the project into a make-work union giveaway—the actual cost to the city was approximately \$700 million.

The city's decision to finance a major league ballpark was concurrent with broader redevelopment goals. Unfortunately for District taxpayers, much of this planning occurred at the height of the real estate bubble. To give some idea of the extent of Navy Yard real estate malinvestment, 12 million square feet of office space was planned. As of the second quarter of 2010, only about 6.5 million square feet of office space had been built. Of the current office space, the vacancy rate is approximately on par with the city-wide average hardly indicative of a neighborhood renaissance.

The city's administration has since changed and top-down planning involvement from City Hall seems to have been wound down. Neighborhood planning is now coordinated by the Capital Riverfront Business Improvement District (Capital Riverfront BID), which has taken a more cautious and realistic approach to future development. With much of the revitalization effort still in the planning stage or mothballed due to private financing difficulties, it remains to be seen if the ambitious redevelopment plan as presently conceived will ever become more than just expensive wishful thinking.

The elements of these five real estate PPPs profiled above vary greatly, but all share some key characteristics: fiscal mismanagement, handouts to business or labor interests (or both), and top-down central planning. The extent of social harm created through public sector subsidies also varies—ranging from New Jersey's Xanadu project facing imminent collapse to Pittsburgh's recent shift toward more humble (though still pernicious) planning. But make no mistake: All of these projects have misdirected investment to projects that the private sector, absent public subsidies, would never have developed.

Conclusion

The purpose of this paper is to draw a bright-line distinction between two common forms of PPPs: those in the surface transportation and real estate sectors. The goal of development policy should be to allocate resources in the most efficient manner possible, and market discipline is critically important in this respect. In other words, the market should guide development decisions.

But these sectors are hardly similar, as the case studies bear out: One has long been dominated by government monopolies and the other has been largely free of political forces. In the case of surface transportation infrastructure, innovative new private-sector financing, management, and ownership regimes have much to offer in terms of minimizing taxpayer exposure, capturing user revenues, and creating an efficient transport network. In contrast, government's recent expanded role in real estate development has increased taxpayer exposure to risk, socialized costs, and concentrated the benefits into the hands of select private developers and special interests.

The popularity of PPPs should not blind policy makers to the fact that these sectors suffer from problems that are markedly different. A responsible path forward would be to utilize PPPs in surface transportation infrastructure development and management, while cutting bureaucratic impediments such as land-use regulations and business licensing to promote redevelopment. In essence, both require reducing political forces and expanding market forces. Only when policy makers realize their own limitations will these sectors be free to maximize wealth creation that could potentially bring about a new era of American prosperity.

Notes

- World Bank, "PPI Glossary Private Infrastructure Projects," Private Participation in Infrastructure Projects Database, December 2009, http://ppi.worldbank.org/resources/ppi_glossary.aspx.
- David Levinson, "The Political Economy of Private Roads," *Street Smart: Competition, Entrepreneurship, and the Future of Roads*, Ed. Gabriel Roth, Oakland, Calif.: The Independent Institute, 2006, p. 81.
- Daniel B. Klein, "Private Highways in America, 1792-1916," *The Freeman* Vol. 44 No. 2, February 1994, http://www.thefreemanonline.org/columns/private-highways-in-america-1792-1916/.
- 4 Levinson, p. 82.
- 5 HNTB, "HNTB survey shows Americans solidly behind better infrastructure," Press Release, February 16, 2009, http://www. hntb.com/news-room/news-release/hntb-survey-shows-americans-solidly-behind-better-infrastructure.
- Alex Bowerman, "The Costs and Benefits of Road Pricing: Comparing Nationwide Charging with Project-Based Schemes," *IEA Discussion Paper* No. 18, London: Institute for Economic Affairs, December 17, 2007, pp. 20-21, http://www.iea.org.uk/files/upld-book427pdf?.pdf.
- Andrew Curran and Jill Grant, "Private Streets: A Survey of Policy and Practice," *Canadian Journal of Urban Research* Vol. 15 No. 1, 2006, p. 64.
- 8 Eran Ben-Joseph, "Land Use and Design Innovations in Private Communities," *Land Lines* Vol. 16 No. 4, Lincoln, Neb.: Lincoln Institute of Land Policy, October 2004, p. 10, https://www.lincolninst.edu/pubs/dl/967_Land%20Lines%2010.04%20final.pdf.
- David T. Beito, "The Private Places of St. Louis: Urban Infrastructure through Private Planning," *The Voluntary City: Choice, Community, and Civil Society, Eds. David T. Beito, Peter Gordon, and Alexander Tabarrok, Ann Arbor, Mich.: University of Michigan Press, 2002, p. 65.*
- 10 Evan McKenzie, "Constructing The *Pomerium* in Las Vegas: A Case Study of Emerging Trends in American Gated Communities," *Housing Studies* Vol. 20 No. 2, March 2005, p. 188.
- David W. Jones, *Mass Motorization and Mass Transit: An American History and Policy Analysis*, Bloomington, Ind.: Indiana University Press, 2008, p. 9.
- 12 Ibid., pp. 96-97.
- 13 Ibid., p. 36.
- 14 See, e.g., Street Smart: Competition, Entrepreneurship, and the Future of Roads.
- Gisele F. Silva, "Toll Roads: Recent Trends in Private Participation," *Public Policy for the Private Sector Note* No. 224, Washington, D.C.: World Bank, December 2000, p. 1, http://rru.worldbank.org/Documents/PublicPolicyJournal/224Silva-1211.pdf.
- 16 Ibid
- 17 Nicola Tynan, "Private Participation in the Rail Sector—Recent Trends," *Public Policy for the Private Sector Note* No. 186, Washington, D.C.: World Bank, June 1999, p. 1, http://rru.worldbank.org/Documents/PublicPolicyJournal/186tynan.pdf.
- 18 Ibid., p. 3.
- 19 Carolina Monsalve, "Private participation in transport: Lessons from recent experience in Europe and Central Asia," *Gridlines* No. 47, Washington, D.C.: Public-Private Infrastructure Advisory Faculty, June 2009, p. 1, http://www.ppiaf.org/documents/Gridlines-47-Private_Participation_Transport.pdf.
- 20 Clemencia Torres de Mästle and Ada Karina Izaguirre, "Recent trends in private activity in infrastructure: What the shift away from risk means for policy," *Gridlines* No. 31, Washington, D.C.: Public-Private Infrastructure Advisory Faculty, May 2008, p. 4, http://www.ppiaf.org/documents/gridlines/31recent_trends_infrastructure.pdf.
- 21 Monsalve, pp. 1-2.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 Ibid., p. 3.
- Leonard C. Gilroy, Robert W. Poole, Jr., Peter Samuel, and Geoffrey Segal, "Building New Roads through Public-Private Partnerships: Frequently Asked Questions," *Policy Brief* No. 58, Los Angeles, Calif.: Reason Foundation, March 1, 2007, p. 3, http://reason.org/files/c1e3962b90998a26fe9e1cf3a939a264.pdf.
- Edward Fishman and James B. McDaniel, "Major Issues for Highway Public-Private Partnerships," *Legal Research Digest* No. 51, Washington, D.C.: National Cooperative Highway Research Program, January 2009, p. 12.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Ibid.
- Edward Sullivan, "Evaluating the impacts of the SR 91 variable-toll express lane facility," Final report to the Department of Transportation, State of California, May 1998, p. 2, http://ceenve3.civeng.calpoly.edu/sullivan/SR91/final rpt/finalrep full.pdf.
- 29 Fishman and McDaniel, p. 12.
- Willard T. Price, "An Odyssey of Privatizing Highways: The Evolving Case of SR 91," *Public Works Management & Policy* Vol. 5 No. 4, April 2001, pp. 263-4.
- 31 Fishman and McDaniel, p. 12.
- 32 Ibid., p. 13.

- 33 Ibid
- 34 Federal Highway Administration, "South Bay Expressway (formerly SR 125 south)," *Case Studies*, Washington, D.C.: FHWA Office of Innovative Program Delivery, U.S. Department of Transportation, http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ipd/case_studies/ca_southbay.htm.
- 35 Ibid
- 36 Steve Schmidt, "Toll road operator files for Chapter 11: South Bay Expressway use below forecasts," *The San Diego Union-Tribune*, March 23, 2010, http://www.signonsandiego.com/news/2010/mar/23/south-bay-expressway-builders-file-chapter-11/.
- William D. Eggers and Tiffany Dovey, "Closing America's Infrastructure Gap: The Role of Public-Private Partnerships," *Deloitte Research Study*, Washington, D.C.: Deloitte Research, 2007, p. 23, http://www.deloitte.com/assets/Dcom-UnitedStates/Local%20Assets/Documents/us_ps_PPPUS_final(1).pdf.
- 38 Fishman and McDaniel, pp. 9-10.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Ibid.
- Federal Highway Administration, "Chicago Skyway," *Case Studies*, Washington, D.C.: FHWA Office of Innovative Program Delivery, Department of Transportation, http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ipd/case_studies/il_chicago_skyway.htm.
- Federal Highway Administration, "Indiana Toll Road," *Case Studies*, Washington, D.C.: FHWA Office of Innovative Program Delivery, Department of Transportation, http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ipd/case_studies/in_indianatoll.htm.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Tyler Duvall, "Unclogging Transportation," *National Affairs* 2010 No. 3, Spring 2010, p. 100.
- 45 Fishman and McDaniel, p. 10.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Ibid., p. 11.
- 48 Robert W. Poole, Jr., "Tolling and Public-Private Partnerships in Texas: Separating Myth from Fact," *Reason Foundation Working Paper*, Los Angeles, Calif.: Reason Foundation, May 2007, p.5, http://reason.org/files/f4b3060c451c35f004519f3971d05fb3.pdf.
- 49 Fishman and McDaniel, pp. 14-15.
- 50 Poole, p. 11.
- Federal Highway Administration, "SH 130 (Segments 5-6)," *Case Studies*, Washington, D.C.: FHWA Office of Innovative Program Delivery, Department of Transportation, http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ipd/case_studies/tx_sh130.htm.
- 52 Fishman and McDaniel, p. 15.
- Federal Highway Administration, "Innovation Wave: An Update on the Burgeoning Private Sector Role in U.S. Highway and Transit Infrastructure," Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Transportation, July 18, 2008, p. 17, http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/reports/pppwave/ppp_innovation_wave.pdf.
- 54 Fishman and McDaniel, p. 15.
- Federal Highway Administration, "Innovation Wave: An Update on the Burgeoning Private Sector Role in U.S. Highway and Transit Infrastructure," pp. 17-18.
- Peter Samuel, "TxDOT dumps Trans Texas Corridors Cintra Zachry contract to be canceled," TOLLROADSnews.com, October 6, 2009, http://www.tollroadsnews.com/node/4393.
- Record of Decision, "Trans-Texas Corridor -- 35: Oklahoma-Mexico/Gulf Coast Element," Tier One Environmental Impact Statement, Federal Highway Administration, Texas Division, July 2010, ftp://ftp.dot.state.tx.us/pub/txdot-info/ttc 35/ttc35 rod.pdf.
- Alan C. Clark, Testimony Before the Senate Committee on Transportation and Homeland Security, Texas Senate, October 13, 2010, http://www.senate.state.tx.us/75r/Senate/commit/c640/wtpdf/1013-AlanClark-c4.pdf.
- Virginia Department of Transportation, "Completed PPTA Projects," VDOT website, http://virginiadot.org/business/ppta-CompletedProjects.asp.
- 60 Federal Highway Administration, "Pocahontas Parkway/Richmond Airport Connector," *Case Studies*, Washington, D.C.: FHWA Office of Innovative Program Delivery, Department of Transportation, http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ipd/case_studies/va_pocahontas.htm.
- 61 Fishman and McDaniel, p. 13.
- National Council for Public-Private Partnerships, "Pocahontas Parkway," *Case Studies*, NCPPP, http://ncppp.org/cases/pocahontas.shtml.
- 63 Ibid
- 64 Federal Highway Administration, "Pocahontas Parkway/Richmond Airport Connector."
- Federal Highway Administration, "Dulles Greenway," *Case Studies*, Washington, D.C.: FHWA Office of Innovative Program Delivery, U.S. Department of Transportation, http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ipd/case studies/va dulles greenway.htm.
- 66 Ibid.
- 67 Derek Kravitz, "Greenway Revenue, Traffic At Odds," *The Washington Post*, July 5, 2009, p. C1.
- 68 Federal Highway Administration, "Dulles Greenway."
- 69 Bruce J. Held, Kenneth Horn, Christopher Hanks, Michael V. Hynes, Paul Steinberg, Christopher G. Pernin, Jamison Jo Medby, Jeff Brown, "Real Estate Public-Private Partnerships," RAND Monograph Report, MR-1401: Seeking Nontraditional Approaches to Collaborating and Partnering with Industry, Santa Monica, Calif.: RAND Arroyo Center, 2002, p. 9.

- 70 Ibid., p. 32.
- National Council for Public-Private Partnerships, "U.S. Patent and Trademark Office Headquarters Campus," *Case Studies*, NCPPP, http://ncppp.org/cases/uspatent.shtml.
- 72 "Projects: Penn Station James A. Farley Building," HDR, Inc. website, accessed June 22, 2010, http://www.hdrinc.com/13/38/1/default.aspx?projectID=204.
- 73 See, e.g., Daniel B. Kelly, "Pretextual Takings: Of Private Developers, Local Governments, and Impermissible Favoritism," Supreme Court Economic Review Vol. 17, Eds. Illya Somin and Todd J. Zywicki, Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009, pp. 173-235.
- 74 Marc Scribner, "Five years after Kelo," The Daily Caller, June 23, 2010, http://dailycaller.com/2010/06/23/five-years-after-kelo/.
- 75 Susette Kelo, et al. v. City of New London Connecticut, et al., 545 U.S. 469 (2005).
- 76 Susette Kelo, et al. v. City of New London Connecticut, et al., 268 Conn. 1; 843 A.2d 500 (2004).
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 Ibid.
- 80 See Justice O'Connor's scathing dissenting opinion, *Kelo v. New London*, 545 U.S. 469, http://www.law.cornell.edu/supct/pdf/04-108P.ZD. It should be noted that Justice O'Connor was the author of the *Midkiff* opinion, one of the key supporting cases cited by the majority in *Kelo*.
- 81 "How Have Recent Rezonings Affected the City's Ability to Grow?" *Policy Brief*, New York: Furman Center for Real Estate and Urban Policy, March 2010, pp. 9-10, http://furmancenter.org/files/publications/Rezonings_Furman_Center_Policy_Brief_March_2010.pdf.
- Office of Cross-Media Programs, "Smart Growth," United States Environmental Protection Agency, http://www.epa.gov/smartgrowth/.
- Nate Berg, "Brave New Codes," *Architect Magazine*, July 2010, http://www.architectmagazine.com/codes-and-standards/brave-new-codes.aspx.
- 84 Village of Euclid, Ohio v. Ambler Realty Co., 272 U.S. 365 (1926).
- 85 See, e.g., "Tri-Town Development Area Form-Based Code," Public Review Draft for the Towns of Andover, Tewksbury, & Wilmington, Massachusetts, July 1, 2010, http://www.town.wilmington.ma.us/Pages/WilmingtonMA_Planning/FBC.pdf.
- Metropolitan Council, "Twin Cities population grows to 2.87 million, according to Metro Council estimates," Press Release, June 20, 2009, http://www.metrocouncil.org/news/2009/news 646.htm.
- Marc Scribner, "Why Can't We Have a 'Three Strikes' Policy for Public Financing?" OpenMarket.org, January 12, 2010, http://www.openmarket.org/2010/01/12/why-cant-we-have-a-three-strikes-policy-for-public-financing/.
- Peter Ritter, "Theater of the Absurd," *City Pages*, February 23, 2000, http://www.citypages.com/2000-02-23/news/theater-of-the-absurd/.
- Dirk Johnson, "Nice City's Nasty Distinction: Murders Soar in Minneapolis," *The New York Times*, June 30, 1996, http://www.nytimes.com/1996/06/30/us/nice-city-s-nasty-distinction-murders-soar-in-minneapolis.html.
- Joe Soucheray, "A Night at the Block E opera won't stop problems in downtown Minneapolis," *St. Paul Pioneer Press*, April 5, 2006, p. B1.
- "Block E: Seventh Street South and Hennepin Avenue," City of Minneapolis, Department of Community Planning & Economic Development website, January 2009, http://www.ci.minneapolis.mn.us/cped/block e.asp.
- 22 Liz Fedor, "Ownership shuffle taking place at Minneapolis' Block E," *Star Tribune*, December 31, 2009, http://www.startribune.com/business/80449462.html.
- 93 "Editorial: New life at Block E, thanks to ballpark," *Star Tribune*, January 10, 2010, http://www.startribune.com/opinion/editorials/81044757.html.
- Jennifer Bjorhus, "Developer Bob Lux is new owner for Minneapolis' Block E," *Star Tribune*, April 9, 2010, http://www.startribune.com/business/90320902.html.
- 95 Ibid
- John Bennan, "Ross taking over Xanadu, dumping name," *The Record*, May 14, 2010, http://www.northjersey.com/news/051410_Ross_taking_over_Xanadu_dumping_name.html.
- 97 Bruce Watson, "Xanadu: Largest Ever U.S. Mall Complex May Never Open," Daily Finance, February 13, 2010, http://www.dailyfinance.com/story/real-estate/largest-ever-u-s-mall-complex-may-never-open/19352554/.
- Jack Lyne, "\$1.3B, 4.8MSF Xanadu Project Will Transform 'Swamps of Jersey'," *Site Selection*, August 4, 2003, http://www.siteselection.com/ssinsider/snapshot/sf030804.htm.
- 99 Ibid.
- 100 Ibid.
- 101 Ronald Smothers, "New Jersey Sports Authority Approves Lease for Xanadu," *The New York Times*, October 5, 2004, http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9E02E0DF1F38F936A35753C1A9629C8B63.
- 102 Richard Sandomir, "Court Denies Giants' Bid to Halt Xanadu Project," *The New York Times*, August 6, 2005, http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9C04E5DB163EF935A3575BC0A9639C8B63.

- 103 Ibid.
- Laura Mansnerus, "How a Mall in the Meadowlands Is Bleeding a Company," *The New York Times,* April 16, 2006, http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9801E1DF163FF935A25757C0A9609C8B63.
- 105 Watson.
- Terry Pristin, "At \$2.3 Billion, This Mall Could Be Too Big to Fail," *The New York Times*, May 19, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/20/realestate/commercial/20xanadu.html.
- 107 Ibid.
- 108 Brennan.
- 109 New Jersey Gaming/Sports and Entertainment Committee, "Draft Transition Report," Office of the Governor, State of New Jersey, January 5, 2010, p. 3, http://www.state.nj.us/governor/news/reports/Gaming,%20Sports,%20and%20Entertainments.pdf.
- 110 Ibid.
- Brennan, "Xanadu may get \$180M from state," *The Record*, July 9, 2010, http://www.northjersey.com/news/98090354 Xanadu may get 180M from state.html.
- 112 Charles V. Bagli, "A New Push to Rescue Xanadu Mall Project," *The New York Times*, November 26, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/27/nyregion/27Xanadu.html.
- 113 Ibid.
- 114 Joyce Y. Man, "Chapter 7: Effects of Tax Increment Financing on Economic Development," Tax Increment Financing and Economic Development: Uses, Structures, and Impact, Eds. Craig L. Johnson and Joyce Y. Man, Albany, N.Y.: State University of New York Press, 2001, p. 105.
- Jung Kim and Gustav Peebles, "Estimated Fiscal Impact of Forest City Ratner's Brooklyn Arena and 17 High Rise Development on NYC and NYS Treasuries," June 21, 2004, http://dddb.net/documents/economics/KimPeebles.pdf.
- Andy Newman, "Guarding Their Homes Against the Bulldozer," *The New York Times*, January 23, 2004, http://www.nytimes.com/2004/01/23/nyregion/guarding-their-homes-against-the-bulldozer.html.
- 117 Sandomir and Bagli, "Nets Are Sold for \$300 Million, And Dream Grows in Brooklyn," *The New York Times*, January 22, 2004, http://www.nytimes.com/2004/01/22/sports/pro-basketball-overview-nets-are-sold-for-300-million-dream-grows-brooklyn.html.
- Bagli and Sewell Chen, "M.T.A. to Deal Only With Ratner on Brooklyn Bid," *The New York Times*, June 28, 2005, http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=9D0CE3D9103FF93BA15754C0A9639C8B63. *See also*, Kim and Peebles.
- Andrew Zimbalist, "Estimated Fiscal Impact of the Atlantic Yards Project on the New York City and New York State Treasuries," May 1, 2004, http://www.dddb.net/documents/economics/ZimbalistReport2004.pdf.
- 120 See, e.g., Kim and Peebles.
- Norman Oder, "Yet again, sports economist Zimbalist stumbles in court," Atlantic Yards Report, August 8, 2008, http://atlanticyardsreport.blogspot.com/2008/08/yet-again-sports-economist-zimbalist.html.
- 122 Chris Smith, "Mr. Ratner's Neighborhood," New York Magazine, August 6, 2006, http://nymag.com/news/features/18862/.
- Diane Cardwell, "Sharpton Backs Developer's Plan for Brooklyn Arena and Towers," *The New York Times*, July 19, 2005, http://www.nytimes.com/2005/07/19/nyregion/19sharpton.html.
- 124 Eliot Brown, "Bertha Lewis, ACORN CEO, Not Happy for Daniel Goldstein," *The New York Observer*, April 22, 2010, http://www.observer.com/2010/real-estate/bertha-lewis-acorn-ceo-not-happy-daniel-goldstein.
- 125 Ibid
- 126 Michael Freedman-Schnapp, "Atlantic Yards Challenges Brooklyn Progressive Politics," *Next American City*, Summer 2006, http://americancity.org/magazine/article/communities-a-new-dynamic-schnapp/.
- 127 Daniel Goldstein, et al. v. New York State Urban Development Corporation, 13 NY3d 511 (2009), http://www.nycourts.gov/reporter/3dseries/2009/2009_08677.htm.
- 128 Andrew P. Morriss, "Symbol or Substance? An Empirical Assessment of State Responses to *Kelo*," *Supreme Court Economic Review* Vol. 17, p. 250.
- Jordan Rappaport, "U.S. Urban Decline and Growth, 1950 to 2000," *Economic Review* 3rd Quarter, Kansas City: Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City, 2003, p. 18, http://www.frbkc.org/publicat/econrev/PDF/3q03rapp.pdf.
- 130 *See* "Final Report of the Downtown Planning Collaborative," Pittsburgh Downtown Planning Collaborative, November 2000, p. 1, http://www.city.pittsburgh.pa.us/dt/finalreport.pdf.
- 131 Ibid.
- Dan Fitzpatrick and Tom Barnes, "Plan for Downtown makeover was born in Chicago," *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, February 14, 2000, http://www.post-gazette.com/regionstate/20000214ffhistory8.asp.
- 133 Ibid
- 134 See "Final Report of the Downtown Planning Collaborative," p. 1.
- 135 Ibid., pp. 5-6.
- 136 Ibid., p. 7.
- 137 Institute for Justice, "Victory for Property Owners: Pittsburgh Mayor Publicly Retracts Eminent Domain Threat," Press Release, November 27, 2000, http://www.ij.org/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=1049&Itemid=165.

- 138 Tim Schooley, "Feelings linger over battle for Fifth and Forbes," *Pittsburgh Business Times*, May 21, 2010, http://pittsburgh.bizjournals.com/pittsburgh/stories/2010/05/24/focus3.html.
- 139 Michael A. Stern, "INSIGHT: Redeveloping Downtown Pittsburgh—The Last 20 Years," ArchNewsNow.com, January 21, 2010, http://www.archnewsnow.com/features/Feature319.htm.
- 140 Sam Spatter, "Ex-State Office Building to be apartment units," *The Pittsburgh Tribune-Review*, July 30, 2010, http://www.pittsburghlive.com/x/pittsburghtrib/business/s_692638.html.
- 141 Schooley.
- 142 See, e.g., Neely Tucker, "The Wreckage of a Dream," The Washington Post, August 24, 2004, p. B01.
- Michael Janofsky, "Congress Creates Board to Oversee Washington, D.C." *The New York Times*, April 8, 1995, http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=990CE7DB1739F93BA35757C0A963958260.
- Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (WMATA), "Metro History," WMATA website, accessed October 1, 2010, http://www.wmata.com/about_metro/docs/history.pdf.
- Naval History & Heritage Command, "Frequently Asked Questions: History of the Washington Navy Yard," United States Navy, Naval History & Heritage Command website, accessed September 20, 2010, http://www.history.navy.mil/faqs/faq52-1.htm.
- 146 Capital Riverfront Business Improvement District, "Neighborhood Overview," Capital Riverfront BID website, accessed October 5, 2010, http://www.capitolriverfront.org/neighborhood/a-riverfront-neighborhood.
- 147 Boyd and Ball Consulting, "A Historical Study of Near Northeast Washington, DC," H Street Community Development Corporation website, July 15, 2001, pp. 32-34, http://www.hstreetcdc.org/documents/HistoryNearNEDC.pdf.
- William Leap, "Changing Gay Geographies in Washington, DC," *Out in Public: Reinventing Lesbian/Gay Anthropology in a Globalizing World*, eds. Ellen Lewin and William L. Leap, New York: Blackwell Publishing, 2009, p. 212.
- Expert Opinion, "GSA joins in Anacostia waterfront revitalization," *Washington Business Journal*, April 13, 2001, http://washington.bizjournals.com/washington/stories/2001/04/16/focus14.html.
- 150 Texas Rangers, "Rangers Timeline," MLB website, accessed October 5, 2010, http://mlb.mlb.com/tex/history/timeline2.jsp.
- Lori Montgomery and Thomas Heath, "Baseball's Coming Back to Washington," *The Washington Post*, September 30, 2004, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A60095-2004Sep29.html.
- DC Progress, "The True Cost of The Washington Nationals Ballpark Project Labor Agreement," DC Progress website, accessed October 8, 2010, http://www.dcprogress.org/pub8.html.
- 153 Ibid.
- Daniel LeDuc and David Nakamura, "Ballpark Is Ready, but the Neighborhood Isn't," *The Washington Post*, March 24, 2008, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/03/23/AR2008032302037 pf.html.
- 155 Capital Riverfront Business Improvement District, "Development Overview," Capital Riverfront BID website, 2Q 2010, http://www.capitolriverfront.org/development.
- 156 Bill Myers, "Ballpark renaissance striking out in D.C.," *The Washington Examiner*, June 1, 2010, http://www.washingtonexaminer.com/local/Ballpark-renaissance-striking-out-in-D_C_-95284144.html.

About the Author

Marc Scribner is a land-use and transportation policy analyst at the Competitive Enterprise Institute's Center for Economic Freedom. His research interests include eminent domain, entrepreneurship, zoning, public finance, transit, intercity transportation, economic redevelopment, and property rights. Scribner's opinion essays have been published by *Forbes*, the *Cleveland Plain Dealer*, *Pittsburgh Tribune-Review*, *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*, *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, *Washington Examiner*, *Detroit News*, and elsewhere. Prior to joining CEI, he worked in the Congress department at Federal News Service. Scribner received his bachelor's degree from George Washington University in Washington, D.C., with concentrations in economics and philosophy.

The Competitive Enterprise Institute is a non-profit public policy organization dedicated to the principles of free enterprise and limited government. We believe that consumers are best helped not by government regulation but by being allowed to make their own choices in a free marketplace. Since its founding in 1984, CEI has grown into an influential Washington institution.

We are nationally recognized as a leading voice on a broad range of regulatory issues ranging from environmental laws to antitrust policy to regulatory risk. CEI is not a traditional "think tank." We frequently produce groundbreaking research on regulatory issues, but our work does not stop there. It is not enough to simply identify and articulate solutions to public policy problems; it is also necessary to defend and promote those solutions. For that reason, we are actively engaged in many phases of the public policy debate.

We reach out to the public and the media to ensure that our ideas are heard, work with policymakers to ensure that they are implemented and, when necessary, take our arguments to court to ensure the law is upheld. This "full service approach" to public policy makes us an effective and powerful force for economic freedom.



Issue Analysis is a series of policy studies published by the Competitive Enterprise Institute. Nothing in Issue Analysis should be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of CEI or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress. Contact CEI for reprint permission. Additional copies of Issue Analysis may be purchased through CEI's publications department (pubs@cei.org or 202-331-1010).

www.cei.org